

WEST BRIDGEWATER PLANNING BOARD
4/1/15
PRESENT: H. Hurley, H. Anderson, G. Stetson, A. Kinahan and J. Noyes
ABSENT: None
The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m.  
1.   405 West Street/9 & 15 Vit’s Way:  Azu Etoniru of E.T. Engineering was present.  Property owner, Daniel Maneikis, Anne Maneikis, Project Manager, Doug Valeri and Melissa Faradie were also present.
PUBLIC HEARING 7:30 p.m.

Mr. Hurley read the notice that appeared in the Enterprise newspaper, introduced the Board members and outlined the procedures for the hearing.
Mr. Etoniru stated that he was here to request a special permit and site plan review for the above properties. They are further described as Assessor's Map 28, Lot 18 and Map 28, Lots 15 & 16. Mr. Etoniru stated that the purpose of the plan is for an indoor truck repair business and self contained vehicle washing facility.  Mr. Etoniru noted that the plans show the existing floor layout as well as the proposed layout.  He stated that there would be two (2) lifts to be used for vehicle repair.  He also noted that there would be no alterations or modifications done to the exterior of the building; only to the interior.  Mr. Etoniru noted that there would be a double walled, fiberglass, ten thousand (10,000) gallon alarmed holding tank, which will require approval by the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP).  He stated that the operation protocol, emergency response protocol and maintenance procedures were all a part of the submittal and was noted on the plans.  Mr. Etoniru stated that he had included a three (3) page report with an annual monitoring procedure as well.  Mr. Etoniru stated that there would be a pumping contract with a company similar to J. P. Noonan for the wastewater from the car wash. He noted that once the level rose to the seventy five hundred (7500) gallon mark, an alarm would alert them that it was time to get it pumped out. Mr. Etoniru stated that he was confident that the Board's reviewing Engineer would be satisfied with this design.  

Mr. Etoniru submitted a much more detailed schematic of the proposed above holding tank for review. He stated that there would be no water outside and that the floor would be pitched at the center using galvanized steel to collect and direct the flow into the tank.  He noted that there would be “highway cover” type access to the tank for pumping.
Mr. Etoniru stated that the second plan is for a parking layout to be contained on #9 and #15 Vit’s Way. He stated that it would be used for parking for vehicles and would be the central operations site for Enterprise.  He stated that they were proposing an above ground fuel storage tank and gas pump designed to National Fire Safety standards.  Mr. Etoniru stated that he had done extensive research of the town bylaws and that it was his opinion that the intent of the 
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bylaw is to prohibit the sale of gasoline in the Water Resource Protection District.  He noted that the Hess gas station on Route 106 has underground gas tanks and the idea was that if the tanks rotted, there would be discharge into the ground.  Mr. Etoniru stated that according to another section of the bylaws, it allows for use by Enterprise for their facility, since they would not be selling gasoline, just have it for their own use. He noted that all of the gasoline would be stored above ground.  He reiterated that the bylaw was designed to avoid leaking of fluids into the ground.  He stated that he was preparing an emergency protocol for the Board’s engineer to review.  
Mr. Etoniru discussed the drainage and flow for the site. He stated that the water drains in a south westerly direction and then into catch basins.   It was noted that the green area surrounding the perimeter of the lots would consist of a trench with recharge underneath and a swale on top of it for proper drainage.  It was also noted that he would force a “crown” in the middle to direct the runoff to the trench and swale.  It was noted that this would be a “dead storage parking depot” and these vehicles would be distributed to other Enterprise Rental businesses.  Mr. Etoniru stated that on March 30th he dug ten (10) test pits and that he found mostly virgin soil.  On Map 28, Lot 16 he noted that there was a pile of fill added when the road was built, and underneath that is mostly sandy material, silt and loam soils.  He noted that he left the pits alone for three hours, because water “seeks its own level” and that the water came up to thirty six (36”) inches, thirty eight (38”) inches, forty one (41”) inches and twenty four (24”) inches at the northwest corner of the property.  Mr. Etoniru stated that he had made some minor modifications to the original drainage plan.  He noted that the perimeter of the parking lots would be vegetated swales, but to be effective he also had to have a dome to direct the water to the recharge area which will incorporate the Storm Water guidelines. He also noted that the swales have to have two (2’) feet between the swales and water table.  He stated that he made it wider and re-graded the middle area to handle the entire impervious area, and is still using the recharge under the swales.    
Mr. Etoniru stated that the system has an oil drip chamber with two (2) compartments; one to isolate the sand and the second for clarification, and then will empty into the recharge.  He noted that the Water Resource Protection District guidelines state that they have to provide one (1”) inch of recharge, and that they are exceeding that amount.  Mr. Etoniru stated that the southeast part of the property was flagged ten (10) years ago, and the wetland was fixed under the local bylaw requirements at that time.  He noted that the property borders the vegetated wetlands and will be protected without encroaching on the fifty (50’) foot buffer zone, and only fifteen (15’) feet into the one hundred (100’) foot no touch zone.  

Mr. Etoniru stated that proponents have a public hearing with the Conservation Commission on April 7th where they will be seeking a variance.  He stated that, without being presumptuous, they are optimistic and really want it, and would like to get that approval before coming back to the Planning Board. He noted that this would also determine which plan he would be submitting. Mr. Etoniru discussed the requirements to provide the calculations. He presented two (2) calculation worksheets for review.  He stated that there were five (5) different calculation worksheets but he was only submitting two (2) because the terrain was the same two types throughout the site.
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Mr. Etoniru stated that the Stormwater Management regulations require an eighty (80%) percent removal rate but this site would have a ninety six (96%) percent removal rate; sixteen (16%) percent more than the requirements.  He noted that all of the maintenance will be done on-site and will be reported to the Conservation Commission twice a year.  
Mr. Hurley stated that the Board would have the plans reviewed by Nichols Lanney, P.E. of HML Associates as soon as Mr. Etoniru provides the revised plans.  He stated that he will need to submit a check for two thousand ($2,000.) dollars to cover the costs of the review.  He explained that the Treasurer will set up an account and use the funds to pay for Mr. Lanney’s review.
It was confirmed that Mr. Etoniru would not submit anything new until after the Conservation Commission review.

 Mr. Hurley questioned whether there would be a tunnel type car wash.  Mr. Valeri stated that they would only be using a bucket and hand held power washer.  Mr. Hurley also asked if there was a spill prevention plan for the gasoline tank, and noted that he didn’t see it on the plans.  Mr. Valeri stated that the site would be monitored by satellite and they would have a company that would monitor it for them.  As to the spill prevention, Mr. Etoniru stated that the drive pad is designed to contain one hundred and fifty (150%) percent of a spill. Mr. Etoniru stated that he couldn’t discuss the way it works, since he didn’t design it but that it was on the plans.  Mr. Stetson stated that most pads are designed to catch and hold up to fifty (50) gallons of fuel in the event of a spill.  Mr. Hurley stated that as this property is in the Water Resource Protection District it has to be addressed and reviewed. He questioned whether Mr. Etoniru has a written explanation for review.  Mr. Etoniru stated that his office has collected a lot of information from the Town Clerk and that he would prepare and provide the information to both the Conservation Commission and then the Planning Board.  Mr. Etoniru noted that this proposal is similar to the Ryder Truck site which has above ground tanks and gas pumps.  He noted that the J.P Noonan site was grandfathered under the regulations. Mr. Stetson stated that regardless of what other sites have, this site would have to meet the current standards.  Mr. Etoniru reiterated that he would provide this as soon as it is ready.  

Mr. Hurley questioned whether there would be a yearly review and maintenance schedule.  Mr. Etoniru stated that there would be, as required.  Mr. Hurley asked if the cars are stacked up against each other how they would do the sweeping.  Mr. Etoniru stated that there is room to move the vehicles around on the site, and while the plan shows maximum storage, the lots won’t be full all of the time. He noted that snow removal would be done the same way.

Building Inspector, Steve Solari, asked is they would be able to drive the vehicles out of the building.  Mr. Valeri stated that they would be able drive down the ramps at the rear of the building.  Mr. Solari questioned that they are adding new ramps to the loading docks, after stating that there would be no outside alterations.  He stated that the back was built for docks.  Mr. Valeri stated that they would be using the same ramps that are there now.  Mr. Solari questioned what type of repair work would be done. Mr. Valeri stated that they would be doing 
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oil changes, anti-freeze, tires, brakes, etc.  Mr. Solari stated that because of the expansion of the use in the building, proponents would be required to obtain a special permit from the Zoning Board of Appeals and the site plan and special permit for the Water Resource Protection District would be by the Planning Board. 
Mr. Kinahan questioned the size of the parking spaces.  Mr. Etoniru stated that they would be ten feet by twenty (10'x20') feet as most of the large trucks are less than twenty (20’) feet long.  As to the modifications and the waste oil storage, he asked whether there would be a secondary containment within the first tank.  Mr. Etoniru stated that there would be; it would have an oil separator, be alarmed, and have a manually scheduled maintenance plan.  He also noted that there would be logs available for random checks.   Mr. Kinahan asked what type of heating it would have.  Mr. Etoniru stated that it would be gas heat.  Mr. Stetson asked if there would be diesel fuel.  Mr. Valeri stated that there would not be.  Mr. Solari asked if the building would be “sprinkled.” Mr. Etoniru stated that it would not.  Mr. Solari stated that now that the use is changing, and there is still office space next to it he would have to look at the code book to see if a firewall would be enough protection.  He suggested that they may have to sprinkle the entire building, and have to use a ten (10’) inch line to bring it in; which would be very expensive to do. Proponents were not happy with this possibility.  

Mr. Kinahan questioned the reason for the gas pump and if they would be selling gas on the site.  Mr. Valeri explained that when a vehicle or truck comes in, it would be washed, serviced, and the gas tank filled before sending it on to one of sixty (60) venues to be rented out. Mr. Kinahan stated that it could be said that they were actually selling the gas to the people who were renting the vehicles.  Mr. Valeri stated that while they fill the gas tanks, they are not renting any cars directly from this site.  He did note though that the trucks would be rented directly from this site.  
Mr. Hurley suggested that they continue the public hearing until the meeting on May 6th at 7:30 p.m. to allow Mr. Etoniru time to appear before the Conservation Commission and then prepare a revised plan for review. Board members agreed. In the interest of keeping things moving, Mr. Hurley suggested that Mr. Etoniru submit the check and the plan as soon as it is ready so that he can forward it to the engineer before the next meeting.  Mr. Etoniru stated that he would submit the check tomorrow and the plan just as soon as it was ready. The hearing ended at 8:50 p.m.

Mr. Solari stated that he has reviewed the bylaws but was confused.  He noted that Section 4.6.7 (e) states that … petroleum products including gasoline, diesel, heating oil bulk, fueling stations are prohibited uses… but Section 4.6.7 (f) states that these same products are allowed if they are stored above ground level and on an impervious surface, or contained in above ground tanks… He stated that it was his understanding that this proposed use is not allowed in the Water Resource Protection District. Mr. Hurley stated that this was why he wanted proponents to submit their argument in writing.  A brief discussion was held regarding the events when Ryder Truck put in their tanks and pumps. Mr. Solari questioned whether they were given a special 
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permit or if this was already in place before the Water Resource Protection District bylaw was adopted in 2010.  Mr. Hurley stated that he had received a call from someone in Mr. Etoniru’s employ looking for him to provide all the pertinent information.  He stated that he directed the caller to the Town Clerk to look at the zoning book and find out the important dates.  Mr. Solari reminded the Board that Mr. Millett, owner of the mobile mini storage trailers on Manley Street, had been denied the right to do repairs, oil changes, etc. on his site because he was in the Water Resource Protection District and no fluids were allowed.  He suggested that if Enterprise is allowed to do this, it will open a “whole can of worms.”  He also noted the Zoning Board of Appeals has been consistently adamant that no fluids of any kind be allowed in this district.  Mr. Hurley again stated that this was why they want to see everything in writing. 
2.   B. C. Way: Bruce Pilling of Pilling Engineering and Gary Hinchliffe were present. 
The abutters to the above property were informally notified that the Sanitary Disposal System for Lot 5 would be discussed at tonight’s meeting should they wish to attend.  The Board had briefly reviewed  this plan at the February 4th meeting, and as a result of their concerns, they invited Pilling Engineering to attend tonight's (postponed from 2/18/15) meeting to discuss their issues.

Mr. Hurley explained that at their preliminary review the Board had several concerns with the proposed driveway. He had given Mr. Pilling a copy of the February 4th minutes which outlined their concerns.  On March 30th Mr. Hurley received an email from Mr. Pilling with the revised plans for his review.  Mr. Pilling stated in his memo that developer, Dennis Welch, spoke with the Building Inspector regarding the driveway coming in through an easement on the abutting property and stated that this was not an issue.

After reviewing the revised plans, Mr. Hurley responded to Mr. Pilling with the following issues:


1.  Easement needed for Right of Way over Lot 4; it can wait until the grading is 


     finalized,


2.  What is the largest vehicle that the paved portion of the driveway can handle?


3.  There is less than the required three (3') feet of cover over the pipe from DMH 4 

     to DMH 5, 

4.  The proposed grading does not conform to the cross section of the driveway,


5.  There doesn't appear to be adequate space for the slope and swale between the 


     driveway and the property line in the vicinity of the 98 contour,


6.  What is the depth and width of the cross section?  Can it be constructed 


     without encroaching upon the neighbor's property?
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7.  A caveat stating that the owner of Lot 5 is responsible for the cost of any 


     damage to the driveway in the event that the drain pipe has to be repaired.  This 

     will need to be included in the deed as well, and


8.  The plantings adjacent to the Edward's property should be included on the plan.

Mr. Pilling stated that he hoped that he had addressed all of the issues and briefly reviewed the changes he made as a result of the first list of concerns.  He stated that he had added the cross section, shoulders, and increased the width by fourteen (14’) feet.  He stated that he had moved the driveway and access over and shortened the driveway.  He stated that he had created a wider radius; forty three (43’) feet on the center line and fifty (50’) feet on the outside. He reported that a thirty to thirty two (30’-32’) foot truck can now safely access the property.  Mr. Pilling stated that he had added space, brought up the grading, had siltation control, and created a “slight” swale, which will be grassed and hydro seeded.  He also reported that he had added crushed stone to help break up the water and which would give a place for vehicles to pass if necessary.  
Mr. Pilling stated that there were access and drainage easements in place and he had added plantings along the abutter’s property line. He reported that there is a note on the plans that states that, "Repairs to the driveway within the drainage easement due to maintenance or repair of the drainage system will not be the responsibility of the Town."  He stated that the developer had no problem with also putting this language in the deed when the property is conveyed.  Mr. Pilling stated that he had re-graded the driveway which would keep a three (3’) foot cover on top of the pipe.  He also stated that an ambulance or any single axle vehicle’s access would not be a problem however a double-axle vehicle would not work.  Mr. Stetson questioned whether a cement truck would be able to make it. Mr. Pilling stated that because the radius is larger, it should be accessible.
Mr. Hurley reviewed his list of concerns to make sure they had all been addressed.  He questioned the fact that the grading doesn’t go along with the cross section.  Mr. Pilling stated that he didn’t understand what the issue was.  After a brief discussion about contours, widths, slopes and elevations, Mr. Pilling stated that he would revise it as discussed.  

Mr. Hurley stated that he was concerned that it was so tight back there and that the neighbors don’t want anything on their properties.  He stated that the previous engineer used an “extremely sharp pencil” to design this and suggested that they try and keep the driveway access all on one property.  He noted that he didn’t think that they could really do this as designed.  Mr. Stetson suggested that the new ownership should come with a membership to Triple A.  Mr. Stetson questioned if new construction requires sprinklers.  Mr. Pilling stated that no residential construction requires it; only commercial properties.  

Building Inspector, Steve Solari, stated that in the subdivision control laws it states that all driveways should be on the owner’s property. He stated that it is better if there is an easement, however he would need to see something from a legal counsel stating that it can be done legally.  
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He stated that he is not proficient in real estate law, but would feel better about it if Mr. Pilling

could provide a written legal opinion on whether access could be obtained over one property to another.  He stated that this would also assist him in determining whether proponents would need a variance, special permit or zoning relief.  Mr. Pilling stated that he will provide this.

Mr. Hurley asked why Mr. Pilling could not slide the whole thing over a few feet which would move it away from the twenty (20’) foot pipe.  Mr. Pilling stated that he could bring it over to the edge of the easement which would give them another three (3’) feet.  Mr. Hurley stated that then he could make a nice swale in the extra space.

Mr. Hinchliffe stated that right now there is an eight to twelve (8”-12”) inch deep puddle of water build up.  He noted that the grading is three (3”) inches above his property line and the top of the drain pipe is four (4”) inches above that.  He stated that it means that there will be seven (7”) inches of water above his property before it even begins to drain.  He stated that he brought pictures to share with the Board, but it turned out that he was unable to retrieve them from his camera.  He stated that he would find them, get prints made and submit them to the Board at a later date.  Mr. Hurley stated that the Board believes him because the elevations noted on the plans confirm the problem.  Mr. Stetson suggested that maybe proponents could add some fill to bring it up higher than the grade and the pipe.  Mr. Hinchliffe stated that it would only bring it up a small amount and that the main problem is that there is no place for the water to go. Mr. Hinchliffe stated that this is the first location that it happened to, but water is now draining toward the corner wall.  He stated that they are “big, big, puddles.”  Mr. Stetson reminded him that there is still a frost, which he agreed with, but still felt that it is going to be a major problem even after the frost subsides.   Mr. Hurley reviewed the elevations.  Mr. Pilling pointed out that he did not design this system and stated that it was built according to the design. There was a lengthy discussion on possible options to remedy the situation.  Mr. Hinchliffe stated that it is saturated now, but at least his garden was up high enough so that it would not be impacted. Mr. Hurley suggested that if they added fill to the corners of the property it might solve the puddle problem.

Mr. Hurley asked Mr. Pilling to move the driveway over further and see if he can come up with a grading plan to address the problems and see if it would work.  Mr. Pilling stated that he is going back to the Conservation Commission next week.  He asked if he could come back to the April 15th meeting at 7:30 p.m. The Board agreed.  
3.   South Elm Street/Lincoln Street: Bruce Pilling of Pilling Engineering was present.
The Board received a Definitive Subdivision plan for review from Pilling Engineering on behalf of the Lincoln Realty Trust.  The applicant proposes an eight (8) Lot subdivision entitled, “Lamp Post Estates” to be located at the junction of South Elm and Lincoln Streets.
After a previous preliminary review of the plans, the Board had noted that only six (6) sets of plans had been submitted.  Mr. Hurley reviewed the regulations and noted that under Section 3.3.1.1 twelve (12) sets of plans were required for the Planning Board filing. The Board sent a 
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letter to the engineer requesting that additional plans be submitted to the Town Clerk. A copy of the letter was filed with the Town Clerk as well. It was noted for the record that the additional plans had been submitted and that the new timeline has begun as of March 27, 2015.  Mr. Pilling stated that he would not be representing the proponents for this project but that his son will be here instead. 
Mr. Hurley explained that proponents would have to submit a check for two thousand ($2000) dollars to cover the engineering fees to review the plans. Mr. Pilling stated that he would submit the check and then email the revisions to Mr. Hurley just as soon as he gets them done. He stated that they can be forwarded to the engineer and hopefully have the review done before the next meeting.   
A Public Hearing will be held on Wednesday, May 6, 2015 at 8:00 p.m. in the Town Hall conference room.  Notices will be published in the Enterprise on April 14, and April 21, 2015. 

4.   Wind Turbine Bylaws:
Mr. Hurley reminded the Board that they had received a request from the Selectmen’s secretary to review a proposed bylaw for Wind Turbines and start the process to hold a public hearing.  He stated that he had spoken with Town Administrator, David Gagne, and was told that the Board would receive a formal request from the Selectmen to take this under consideration.  It was noted for the record that no such request has been submitted.  It was also noted that the Bylaw Study Committee is reviewing the proposed bylaw. Mr. Hurley noted that at the very least, someone should have removed the “Dartmouth” references and replaced them with West Bridgewater.  It was noted that the usual procedure was to have the bylaw committee review it, revise it and then submit it to the Selectmen.  Once this has been done, the next step would be to formally present the finished bylaw to the Planning Board and request that they hold the public hearing and make their recommendations to town meeting voters.  There was some question as to whether there was enough time to do all of this before the upcoming Town Meeting.
5.    Town Report:
The Town report for 2014 was submitted for review.  It was noted that, as in other years, Mr. Stetson had prepared the report on behalf of the Board for submittal to the Board of Selectmen.

A Motion (AK) was made to approve the Town report and forward it to the Board of Selectmen.  

Second (HA).  Vote:  Unanimous.    
6.   Schedule of Completion:

After the meeting on January 21, 2015 the Board had sent out requests to the active subdivision proponents to submit a schedule of completion at their earliest convenience.  It was noted for the record that the only one received was from James Shalek for Woodrow Estates/Sunset Avenue Extension.  There has been no response from the developers for B.C. Way, Bresciani Estates or West Meadow Estates.
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7.   Meadow Spring Drive: 
The Board noted that the deeds and conveyances for the roadway and easements for the above subdivision still have not been submitted, reviewed or approved for this subdivision. The last time the Board met with Mr. Donato he stated that his attorney, Ron Whitney, was preparing the 
deeds, conveyance documents, and roadway easements and would submit them as soon as they were done.  Mr. Hurley had noted that once all of the paperwork was in order, the Board would schedule a public hearing to release the surety. They would then forward the plans to the Board of Selectmen for street acceptance at the next town meeting; sometime in 2015.  Mr. Donato had assured the Board that he would make sure that everything was submitted as soon as possible.  It was noted for the record that the above documents have still not been submitted.



8.    MAIL:
Brockton Planning Board public hearing 4/7/15, re: zoning amendments.
E. Bridgewater ZBA public hearing 2/23/15, re: special permit, 635 Plymouth Street.

Easton ZBA public hearing 4/7/15, re: special permit/variance, 114 Main Street.

OCPC minutes of 2/25/15 and agenda for 3/25/15. 
Conservation Commission memo, re: 401 Pleasant Street, placed on file.

Expense Control report of 3/24/15.

Expense Ledger report of 3/24/15.
9.     A Motion (AK) was made to pay the secretary payroll for the period ending 3/31/15.    
        Second (JN).  Vote:  Unanimous.
10.  The minutes of 3/18/15 were accepted and filed.
11.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:40 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Donna M. Cotter,
Secretary
